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The college formed an ESL Information Literacy Task Force to work on this project.  The task force included a faculty librarian, three ESL instructors and the Director of Basic Studies.  The task force conducted 7 meetings and designed several assessment exercises that could be used with lower-level ESL students.  The work of the task force is not complete and is ongoing as current exercises are revised and new ones are developed.
Copies of the task force meeting highlights and documents are available upon request.  Copies of the assessment exercises developed can be found on several websites including:

Library Orientation for ESL Students     http://www.quia.com/pages/orientation4esl.html
Library Terminology Games                   http://www.quia.com/pages/libraryterminology.html 

Practicing Library Situations
                 http://www.quia.com/pages/librarysituations.html
Library Online Catalog                            http://www.quia.com/pages/librarycatalog.html 



The task force conducted a 90-minute session on the topic of ESL and Libraries: Dynamic New Partnerships at the WAESOL (Washington Association for the Education of Speakers of Other Languages) annual conference on October 21, 2006 at Highline Community College in Des Moines, WA.  The overall conference theme was Building Community with Language.  The grant was mentioned as part of the task force’s presentation.  A copy of the task force’s conference PowerPoint presentation can be found at http://www.quia.com/pages/waesol.html   
1. Librarians doing instruction in Assessment Project:  Debbie Crumb
2. List the classes/instructors incorporating assessment:  Below are the classes/instructors that incorporated one or more of the new assessments into their classes.  Librarian Debbie Crumb has worked with all of the listed instructors before:
Marcia Arthur, ESL Level 1  (10 students)
Marc Bigony, ESL Multi-Levels 1-5, ABE and GED  (17 students)
Raji Chelliah, ESL Multi-Levels 1-5    (7 students)
Nahid Eng, ESL Level 1   (16 students)  
Ineza Kuceba, ESL Level 1  (20 students)
3. How many students total were involved in assessment of instruction: 70
Assessment Collaborations

Because the assessment project was done only with ESL classes (with a few ABE/GED students in the mix), the results reflect a total of the classes.
Collaboration #1 – Course: Lower Level ESL Classes
1. Description of the assignment and outcomes for instruction.

Outcome:  ESL students will feel familiar with the RTC Library and will be comfortable asking the librarians for help.  (Note:  The term librarian includes all library staff, not just professional librarians with an MLS degree.)

Assignment:  Complete 1 or more of the 4 newly developed assessment exercise sheets:
· Meet the Librarians!  (photos of all the library staff and each student had to ask the library staff to sign their name by the appropriate photo) 

· Library Words Exercise (matching 10 library words with the appropriate graphic of those words) 

· Match Library Materials with Locations (matching 4 types of materials with their locations in the library)
· Using the Library (6 graphics about using the library that needed to be put in sequential order).
2. How and what evidence did you gather?
Some of the exercises were completed during or part of the library instruction session and others were completed back in their regular ESL classroom.  Different instructors used the exercises in different ways.  One instructor gave the exercises as a test and then immediately reviewed the correct answers with the students after the test was complete.  After reviewing the completed exercises, ESL instructors then turned the exercises over to the task force librarian for her review.

Of the exercises that were actually returned to the task force librarian for review, the results showed that:

Meet the Librarians!  - Of the 26 who completed the exercise, 20 (77%) successfully completed it by getting 4 of the 7 library staff to sign the exercise sheet.
Library Words Exercise  - Of the 35 students who completed the exercise:

· 16 had a 100% accuracy rate

·   2 had a 90% accuracy rate

·   8 had an 80% accuracy rate

·   4 had a 70% accuracy rate
·   1 had a 60% accuracy rate

·   1 had a 50% accuracy rate

·   3 had a 30% accuracy rate.

 Match Library Materials with Locations  - In one class, of  the 15 completed who completed the exercise, all 15 students had a 100% accuracy rate (which casts doubt on the validity of either the exercise or the assessment process).  In another class, of the 5 students who completed the exercise: 3 had a 50% accuracy rate, 1 had a 25% accuracy rate and 1 had a 0% accuracy rate.
Using the Library  - Of the 45 students who completed the exercise:

· 31 had a 100% accuracy rate
·   1 had an 83% accuracy rate

·   5 had a 67% accuracy rate

·   3 had a 50% accuracy rate

·   4 had a 33% accuracy rate
·   1 had a 17% accuracy rate.
3. How did it go?  What did students really “get or not get?”
This project was a lot harder than anticipated.  It is very difficult to assess lower-level ESL students because of the language barrier difficulties.  It is even more difficult with the ESL Level 1 students that are pre-literate or low Level 1.  Some students had fewer than 3 years of formal education in their own native countries which meant that the testing process itself was foreign to them.  Even though the exercises were very graphically oriented, many of the students still needed to be walked through the exercise step-by-step.  
It was hard to determine whether or not individual students “really got it” as they are used to helping each other complete exercises in their regular ESL classrooms and so they were helping each other complete the library exercises as well.  On the Meet the Librarians! exercise, some students brought in their sheet for library staff to sign as well as sheets belonging to other students (which defeated the purpose of having each student have a chance to meet some of the library staff). 
As one ESL Level 1 instructor commented, “In ESL, we usually have to simulate assessments several times to familiarize students with a) the process and b) the pictures used. So future users of these assessments could be advised to use the pictures in several activities first, then give the final forms as assessments. For example, the final forms can be cut up into individual pictures and used as flashcards to review the vocabulary. Students can practice putting these same pictures in order as the teacher calls out the steps of library use. Then each flashcard can be matched with the written word. This may seem to invalidate the assessment as an evaluation of the effectiveness of the orientation, but since we're dealing with language as well as information about the library, we have to make sure students know the language first. As long as we don't give the assessment in its final form, I think it's acceptable to use parts of the assessment (individual pictures) to practice the vocabulary and language first.”
4. What did the assessment results tell you?  Because of the assessment, are you going to change anything?
Because the assessment results were so inconclusive, the task force needs to be more specific about what the outcomes are and how the outcomes will be authentically assessed.  Next time, the task force will try to do this.  
5. What feedback did you get from the faculty members and library staff that you worked with?

The exercise that seemed to work the best was the Meet the RTC Librarians! exercise.  In this exercise, the ESL students had a sheet with pictures of the library staff.  Students then had to come to the library and ask the library staff to sign their appropriate picture.  Students had an opportunity to meet most of the library staff and the library staff enjoyed meeting the students.  The hope is that these students will now feel more comfortable coming into the library and asking any of the library staff for help, not just the librarian who conducted their library orientation.
The other feedback received were specific suggestions on how to improve the exercises or the process for administering the exercises.  
Overall Learning
1. Give an example from one of your collaborations of something you are going to improve based on the feedback you received (faculty, peer, student work).
Based on the feedback received, specific suggestions for improving the exercises and/or process include:

Meet the Librarians!  - There were two suggestions:  either 1) delete the requirement that the students needs to get 4 of the 7 library staff to sign the sheet and let the ESL instructor determine how many signatures are required or 2) stress that students only needed to get 4 of the 7 library staff signatures and not all 7 of them.
Library Words Exercise – There was some confusion between the graphics for the words “due date” and “check out”.  Maybe the date in the “due date” graphic should be circled.
Match Library Materials with Locations  - Color graphics were a little fuzzy and hard to read.  Graphics need to be larger and more clear.  Also use some other method to show the matching instead of having the student draw lines connecting the matches.

Using the Library  - Instead of using a sheet of paper with six graphics on it, use six cards with one graphic each that can then be physically rearranged in the proper order.  Also label some of the items in the graphics such as “my house”, “library book”, “librarian”, “library shelves”, etc.  If a single sheet of paper is used instead of cards, then the first item on the sheet should be done as an example.
2. How did these activities contribute or connect to your Action Plan?  
RTC’s action plan called for RTC to develop 3 learning components that incorporated information literacy skills for ESL Levels 1, 3 and 5.  The task force quickly discovered that it took a lot more time to complete the work than planned.  As a result, there were four assessment exercises developed for lower level ESL classes but none for the higher level classes.  The work is incomplete and ongoing.
Next Steps for the Grant:
These are grant deliverables we are working towards this year.  Please keep these things in mind as you plan and give me a sense of where you are and where you could be.

3. Are you currently incorporating authentic assessments in at least 3 academic and professional/technical departments (one of the grant benchmarks)?  Can you over this next year?  

Currently, RTC Library is not incorporating authentic assessments in at least 3 academic and professional/technical departments.  With the help of a new student response system, we plan to incorporate authentic assessments in more of the library workshops this year, including both ESL and non-ESL classes.
4. Pre-Tests/Post Tests: The Grant indicates that “student performance will improve from pretest to learning assessments by 40%; discipline faculty will indicate student papers and projects demonstrate improvement by at least 2 points on a 5 point rubric as compared to classes where library instruction was not incorporated.”  If you are continuing these assessment collaborations or beginning new ones, can you build in pre/post testing? 

Yes, RTC Library plans to build in pre/post testing but it won’t be done using student papers nor using a 5 point rubric to assess those papers.  Many of the projects that RTC students work on are not research papers but some other type of project.  Instead RTC Library will build in additional post/pre assessments during the library workshops themselves using a new student response system.

The RTC Library already conducts pre/post testing on some of the library workshops. Since April 2004, the library has conducted post-then-pre assessments on many of the information literacy workshops that are conducted by Librarian Debbie Crumb.  In that assessment, students self-assess their skill levels on a scale of 1 – 5 (1 being low and 5 being high).  In comparing their skill level at the beginning of the library workshops with their skill level at the end of the workshops, there was an average increase of 1.52 per student.

Also since September 2003, the library has conducted satisfaction levels of students attending many of the information literacy workshops conducted by Librarian Debbie Crumb.  Of the 1,690 attendees surveyed, 98.31% were satisfied with the workshops.

5. Documenting Assessment Instruments: The Grant says that 75% of Library Directors will indicate the instruments developed are effective in documenting the instructional and student success and retention dimensions of the library to administrators.  Are you creating assessment instruments that can used to demonstrate these things within your library and your college environment?

Again, with the help of a new student response system, the RTC Library hopes to use the data collected from library workshops to demonstrate to college administrators the value of information literacy workshops to student success. 

























